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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:            :
                             :
K & B, LLC                   :
t/a Montana Liquors          : Show Cause
1801 Montana Avenue, NE      : Hearing
Retailer A - ANC-5B          :
License No. 85906            :
Case #12-CMP-00062           :
                             :
(No ABC Manager on Duty,     :
Violation of Voluntary       :
Agreement)                   :
þ----------------------------¼
                 January 9, 2013
            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite
400S Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson

Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member
ALSO PRESENT:
WALTER ADAMS, OAG
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                     (11:06 a.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

4 going to call our last case of the morning,

5 Case No. 12-CMP-00062, Montana Liquors, 1801

6 Montana Avenue, N.E., License No. 85906 in

7 ANC-5B.

8             Would the parties introduce

9 themselves for the record, please?

10             MR. ADAMS:  Good morning, Madam

11 Chairman and Members of the Board.  I'm Walter

12 Adams.  I represent the District of Columbia.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And it

14 appears that no one is here on behalf of

15 Montana Liquors.  It's 11:06.  The hearing is

16 called for 11:00.

17             Mr. Adams, do you have any -- did

18 you have any communication with the licensee

19 to know whether they are on their way or not?

20             MR. ADAMS:  I have had no

21 communications with this licensee whatsoever. 

22 They have -- the phone number that is listed
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1 for the establishment does not function.  And

2 furthermore, this licensee did not appear for

3 the Status Hearing back -- last year.

4             And frankly, it appears, and I

5 guess Investigator Lawson can speak to it,

6 Investigator Lawson even visited the

7 establishment to tell the establishment that

8 I was looking to communicate with the

9 establishment and I have heard no -- I have

10 received no communication for the

11 establishment.

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  So are they still

13 in business?

14             MR. ADAMS:  They are still in

15 business.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And my

17 notes indicate that notice was served on the

18 licensee on September 14, 2012.  Okay.  So

19 they did get notice of this hearing.

20             All right.  Then are you ready to

21 proceed?

22             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  The District is ready

3 to proceed, Madam Chairman.  I guess the

4 District would waive opening statement.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

6 then we will be proceeding with the Government

7 witness?

8             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Will you be? 

10 Okay.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  The District's witness

12 is Tyrone Lawson.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good

14 morning.

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Morning.

16 Whereupon,

17            INVESTIGATOR TYRONE LAWSON

18 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

19 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

20 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

21 testified as follows:

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank
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1 you.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Lawson, can you

3 state your name and spell it for the record?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Tyrone

5 Lawson, T-Y-R-O-N-E  L-A-W-S-O-N.

6             MR. ADAMS:  And you are an

7 investigator for the Alcoholic Beverage

8 Regulatory -- Regulation Administration?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And during

11 the course of you working for ABRA, have you

12 had occasion to have any investigations

13 regarding Montana Liquors located at 1801

14 Montana Avenue, N.E.?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And how

17 did you become familiar with this

18 establishment?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I visited

20 the establishment on Friday, November 18,

21 2011, to deliver a service form for a Notice

22 of Show Cause in an unrelated case.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

2 you find or what did you observe once you

3 visited the establishment on November 18,

4 2011?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, the

6 procedure was to enter the establishment and

7 locate an ABC manager or owner to have them

8 sign for receipt of the Alcoholic Beverage

9 Regulation Administration Service Form for the

10 notice of Show Cause.

11             I entered the establishment and I

12 spoke to a male who identified himself as the

13 manager.  His name was Abraham Fiseha and he

14 stated that there was no ABC manager on the

15 premises.

16             MR. ADAMS:  And during -- and

17 actually, did you -- after you conducted this

18 visit, you did complete an investigative

19 report, right?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And I'm going

22 to, Madam Chair, present to the witness what
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1 is marked for identification purposes as

2 District's Exhibit 1A or 1, 1A and 1B.  I'll

3 present to Mr. Lawson.

4             Mr. Lawson, can you -- sorry, the

5 document that you have in front of you, is

6 that your investigative report?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And you recognize it

9 as such?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

11             MR. ADAMS:  Is it accurate and an

12 accurate representation of the events in the

13 report that you completed for this matter?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

15             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  In terms

16 of this, you have, obviously, a narrative here

17 for this, but you also have several exhibits

18 as well on this.  You have Exhibit 1, which is

19 a Service Form.  Is that correct?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Exhibit 2 and 3 are

22 photographs.  And I guess we will get to that
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1 later, but do you -- that is part of your

2 report.  Is that correct?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Now, what's Exhibit 4?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Exhibit 4?

6             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It's a copy

8 of Montana Liquors voluntary agreement that

9 was approved by the Board on July 21, 2010. 

10 I'm sorry, 2009.

11             MR. ADAMS:  Now, actually, isn't

12 that -- that's Exhibit 5, right?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Oh, I'm

14 sorry.  Yes, Exhibit 4 is --

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Exhibit 4 is

17 a copy of a drug paraphernalia law flyer.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And Exhibit 6,

19 that's just the drug paraphernalia statute for

20 District of Columbia or actually for the U.S.

21 Code, Federal Law for drug paraphernalia?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  I'm going

2 to -- Madam Chair, I would like to introduce

3 Exhibits 1, 1A and 1B into evidence.

4             (Whereupon, the documents were

5             marked as Government Exhibit 1, 1A

6             and 1B for identification.)

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  So at that

9 point, you say you spoke with -- you were

10 there, approximately, 9:40.  Is that correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

12             MR. ADAMS:  So they were already--

13 they were still selling alcohol?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how do you

16 know they were selling alcohol?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I observed a

18 transaction while I was there.

19             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so you are

20 saying that Mr. Fiseha, he did not provide you

21 with any identification at that point to say

22 that he was an ABC manager?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

2             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Did he try

3 to even contact anyone who was?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.  I even

5 asked him was anyone else in the

6 establishment, any other employees or an ABC

7 manager and he stated no.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Did he explain why no

9 one was there?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

11             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He did tell

13 me he was going to call the owner and let him

14 know.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So what

16 happened after that?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  After I

18 asked him, I observed a transaction involving

19 the sale of alcoholic beverages.  I took

20 photographs of that.  And I also observed they

21 had drug paraphernalia, marijuana-rolled --

22 cigarette rolling papers underneath of the
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1 cash register.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Now, were they

3 specifically marijuana cigarette rolling

4 papers or what kind of things were they?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It was

6 specifically marijuana -- well, cigarette

7 rolling papers.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That is

10 commonly used for rolling marijuana

11 cigarettes.

12             MR. ADAMS:  And so what did you do

13 once you noticed that there was cigarette

14 rolling papers there?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I informed

16 Mr. Abraham that the D.C. Official Code

17 prohibits the sale of drug paraphernalia

18 unless the establishment sold more than 25

19 percent of its gross sales in loose tobacco

20 products.

21             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, I

22 want to -- oh, loose tobacco products.
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, I want to

3 turn to Exhibit 1A.  All right.  And you have

4 it as Exhibit 2 at the top of your -- it's 1A. 

5 I will say 1A.  All right.  So first of all,

6 within that photograph, it looks like there is

7 alcohol displayed in there.  Do you see that?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

9             MR. ADAMS:  And what's that?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That was a

11 bottle of Grey Goose.

12             MR. ADAMS:  What's on top of the

13 circular where the Grey Goose is?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Those are

15 the cigarillos.

16             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Things you

18 call --

19             MR. ADAMS:  Are those like

20 commonly known as blunts or anything like that

21 or used as --

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So where is it

2 that you found the cigarette rolling papers?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Right where

4 the cash register is opened, there is a box of

5 bamboo wrapping -- rolling papers that are

6 directly underneath of there and I saw them.

7             MR. ADAMS:  So is that noticeable? 

8 I apologize.  Is that Exhibit 1B?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And 1 is -- I

11 guess is 1 brown, the one that says E-Z?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  E-Z Wider.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Right, right.  And it

14 was those.  Was it E-Z Wider?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

16             MR. ADAMS:  What is it?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Cigarette

18 rolling papers.

19             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And is there

20 anything else that's cigarette rolling paper

21 there?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  Topp.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Is that the yellow

2 boxes there?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, that's

4 the yellow box, yes.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And at the

6 time, did you have the flyer?  You state that

7 in the report you had a flyer that you

8 attached.  Did you have that with you when you

9 talked to the establishment?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

11             MR. ADAMS:  You did?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so you --

14 what did you tell them, at that time?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I

16 informed him that it was against D.C. Official

17 Code to -- for any establishment in the

18 District of Columbia to offer drug

19 paraphernalia for sale to its patrons.  And I

20 took a copy of the drug paraphernalia flyer

21 out of my leather folder and I gave him a copy

22 of it and showed it to him.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Sorry, I apologize I

2 interrupted.  Could we --

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And he

4 acknowledged that he understood what I had

5 told him.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Now, what did he say

7 about -- once you identified the rolling

8 papers, what did he tell you about them?  Did

9 he tell what they are used for or whether or

10 not they sell them at the establishment?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The

12 conversation was that they were cigarette

13 rolling papers and that was drug

14 paraphernalia.  That was the conversation.  I

15 informed him that, during the conversation,

16 this was drug paraphernalia.  And he

17 acknowledged that he knew that.

18             MR. ADAMS:  But did -- at any

19 point, did he said that he actually sold those

20 rolling papers?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And --
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I asked him. 

2 He did say that Montana Liquors offered the

3 drug paraphernalia for sale to its patrons.

4             MR. ADAMS:  And did he say why he

5 kept it underneath the cash register?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, I didn't

7 ask him why.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Why wasn't it

9 displayed if it was just being sold?  And did

10 -- when you are there, at this point when you

11 are there, you are back in the cash register

12 area.  Is that correct?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  So you are behind the

15 security glass?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Did you notice any

18 loose tobacco?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

20             MR. ADAMS:  And do they sell loose

21 tobacco there?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I don't
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1 know.  I did not look at all the tobacco

2 products, but what I saw was wrapped tobacco

3 products, cigars, cigarillos.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Blunts. 

6 Well, not blunts.  I can't think of the name

7 of the -- Black & Mild.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And this -- Montana

9 Liquors, I mean, is it mostly -- do they

10 mostly have tobacco products or what kind of

11 products do they normally have, pretty much

12 have at this establishment?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Cigarettes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  But outside of --

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Packaged

16 cigarettes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Well, in general, what

18 do they sell?  They sell liquor or --

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Alcoholic

20 beverages, beer, wine, liquor, spirits and

21 potato chips, popcorn, pretzels.

22             MR. ADAMS:  So what's the majority
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1 of the products that they sell there?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Alcoholic

3 beverages.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And in terms of

5 -- I mean, relative to the rest of the

6 products, I mean, is the tobacco products a

7 pretty slim selection?  Is it less than --

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I would say

9 it's pretty slim.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And is it less

11 than like 75 percent of --

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Absolutely,

13 yes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  For sure.

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, this

17 establishment, they have a voluntary

18 agreement.  Did you know that, at that time?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I did ask,

20 but he didn't know what it was.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  But you did

22 actually see their voluntary agreement?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I did look--

2 later I did review their voluntary agreement.

3             MR. ADAMS:  So what did their

4 voluntary agreement say regarding -- I guess,

5 did the voluntary agreement have any

6 provisions regarding drug paraphernalia?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And

9 specifically, I guess, in Exhibit 5 of your

10 report, paragraph 5(c), it states that "The

11 applicant agrees not to sell, give, offer,

12 expose for sale or deliver products associated

13 with illegal criminal activities," and those

14 items are defined as several items, but, "any

15 product or other item or product which may be

16 regarded as drug paraphernalia."  Did you see

17 that?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

19             MR. ADAMS:  And what was your

20 determination about whether or not they had

21 violated this provision of the voluntary

22 agreement?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That the --

2 given that the establishment was not in the

3 business of selling loose tobacco products in

4 excess of 25 percent of their gross sales,

5 that the drug -- the cigarette rolling papers

6 that they offered for sale were, in fact,

7 specific drug paraphernalia.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Did it raise any

9 questions to you at all like even how the

10 cigarette rolling papers are placed and it

11 wasn't just generally displayed, about their

12 knowledge of its use or how it is used?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I would have

14 to say, based on my experience, because it was

15 hidden underneath of the counter --

16             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- give me

18 the notion that they knew that it was not

19 supposed to be prominent or it's something

20 that they were not -- they were deliberately

21 trying to hide and not prominently display.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Unless

2 somebody specifically asked for it.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Now, after this visit,

4 let's fast-forward.  In the last two or three

5 weeks, have you had any interactions with this

6 establishment?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And what was the

9 interaction for?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I don't

11 remember the date, but it was after I had met

12 with the Office of Assistant Attorney General. 

13 And I went to the establishment to determine

14 whether the establishment was still open and

15 operating and I spoke to an ABC manager on

16 duty during the visit.

17             MR. ADAMS:  So was it open and

18 operating?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

20             MR. ADAMS:  They still have --

21 they are still selling alcohol from the

22 establishment?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

2             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you --

3 what was your conversation based on?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I informed

5 him -- I informed the ABC manager that I was

6 there to actually provide notice to the owner

7 and remind him of an upcoming Show Cause

8 Hearing that was scheduled.

9             MR. ADAMS:  The same hearing that

10 we are having right now?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's

12 correct.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Today?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's

15 correct.

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And so you

17 provided notice of -- to them.  What was their

18 response on that day?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He just said

20 okay.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  I

22 have no further questions for Investigator
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1 Lawson.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

3 Board questions?

4             Mr. Lawson, I have a question and

5 you may have addressed this and I didn't hear. 

6 But you went back, are they no longer selling

7 the cigarette papers?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I did not --

9 I did look behind the -- in the same location

10 that it was at underneath of the counter and

11 they did not have any there.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you. That's my only question.  Okay.  I don't

14 see any other Board questions.  Thank you.

15             MR. ADAMS:  I wont do redirect

16 now.

17             So we are pursuant -- proceed to

18 opposing, Madam Chair?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

20 to say that you offered into evidence Exhibits

21 1, 1A, 1B and I'm happy to admit them.  They

22 are duplicative of what is already in the
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1 record as part of the investigative report,

2 except that 1 is the investigative report,

3 Exhibit 1A is Exhibit 2 to the investigative

4 report and Exhibit 1B is Exhibit 3 to the

5 investigative report.

6             MR. ADAMS:  That's correct.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             (Whereupon, the documents marked

9             as Government Exhibit 1, 1A and 1B

10             were received in evidence.)

11             MR. ADAMS:  The reason that I

12 provided the photographs, I wasn't sure

13 whether the Board had color copies of those

14 photographs.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

16             MR. ADAMS:  And so the purpose was

17 so that -- because, frankly, what Investigator

18 Lawson testified to is not readily or easily

19 viewable in the black and white version.  And

20 so I wanted to --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  -- for the record to
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1 be able to show those items.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just for

3 those -- the flyer is in black and white and

4 that's okay.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Exactly.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

7 we have color photos then.  All right.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

10 So I guess we are up to closing?  Oh, you have

11 some more questions or you --

12             MR. ADAMS:  Oh, no.  I have no

13 questions.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  I guess Investigator

16 Lawson is excused.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, thank

18 you very much, Mr. Lawson.

19             (Whereupon, the witness was

20 excused.)

21             MR. ADAMS:  Madam Chairman, there

22 were only two charges here.  The first being



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 26

1 the establishment failed to superintend in

2 person or keep an ABC-licensed manager on duty

3 at the establishment on November 18, 2011.

4             It is very evident that that --

5 that's the easy question, that their

6 establishment did not -- they didn't have an

7 ABC manager there.  The owner was not there.

8             The other question in this case is

9 whether or not they had violated their

10 voluntary agreement, which states that they

11 cannot sell, offer, expose for sale any

12 products which may be regarded as drug

13 paraphernalia under D.C. Code.

14             Now, in this case, it actually

15 references the federal law in terms of the --

16 of what the fines, drug paraphernalia, but

17 District of Columbia Code and D.C. Code

18 Section 48-1103, Section E-2 states that

19 commercial, retail or wholesale establishments

20 may sell cigarette rolling papers if the

21 establishment derives 25 percent of its total

22 annual revenue from the sale of tobacco
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1 products or they sell loose tobacco intended

2 to be rolled into cigarettes or cigars.

3             In this case, we believe that this

4 establishment does violate their voluntary

5 agreement, in this case, for two reasons.

6             Number one, the establishment

7 admitted that they did sell the cigarette

8 rolling papers and that the person who was a

9 manager at the time admitted that he knew what

10 cigarette rolling papers were used for and

11 that the use is -- that he knew it could be

12 used for marijuana.

13             And then furthermore, per the

14 circumstances, this wasn't -- the voluntary

15 agreement states that drug paraphernalia

16 cannot be displayed or offered for sale.  In

17 this case, it seemed that the establishment

18 surreptitiously, you know, had the rolling

19 papers underneath the cash register as a way

20 of, I guess, circumventing the voluntary

21 agreement in some way by essentially selling,

22 as they admitted, those cigarette rolling
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1 papers without their being any obvious

2 questions from, you know, the ANC or anyone

3 else regarding the -- whether or not they did

4 sell it.

5             There has to be something that

6 someone actually requested.  And it also shows

7 that, in the case, they knew that this was the

8 type of merchandise that should not be on

9 display.  They shouldn't be selling it as

10 well.  You can make the inference from this

11 case.

12             And furthermore, the bottom line

13 is that this establishment -- this is a liquor

14 store.  This is the -- you can even see in the

15 photograph that, you know, most of what is in

16 the establishment are sodas, alcoholic

17 beverages.

18             In the photograph just there above

19 the cash register, there is a couple of boxes

20 of cigars of the -- I guess, the cheaper

21 cigars and a couple of boxes of cigarettes. 

22 But this is not an establishment that is a
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1 tobacco revenue at all.  And certainly there

2 is no loose tobacco products at this

3 establishment.

4             So as a result, in the context of

5 cigarette rolling papers, it is not there for

6 primary usage of being a normal rolling paper

7 for cigarettes or tobacco.  It's there in the

8 context of being drug paraphernalia.

9             So based upon that, the

10 establishment is liable under both charges. 

11 And for whatever reason, they did not decide

12 to attend this hearing, as well as despite

13 having adequate notice of this hearing.

14             So as a result, they are liable as

15 charged.  Both offenses are secondary tier

16 offenses and this would be the establishment's

17 second secondary tier offense.

18             The fines for each charge to be

19 $750.  The District recommends $750 each or a

20 total of $1,500.

21             In terms of suspension, the

22 District would recommend a five day
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1 suspension.  In addition to the five day

2 suspension, the establishment had a prior

3 disciplinary case.  This is Case No. 11-CMP-

4 00042.  In that case, they had a stayed -- one

5 suspension day that was stayed for a period of

6 one year.

7             So the establishment should serve

8 that day as well.  So the District is

9 recommending a $1,500 fine plus a six day

10 suspension or the six day suspension,

11 including the prior case.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would like

13 to ask, if you are finished, --

14             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- if you can

16 articulate a rationale for why you recommend

17 the penalty that you recommend.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know,

20 with the suspension.  Like why five days and

21 why, you know, $1,500.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Well, I guess in this
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1 case, the rationale for offering at least some

2 support on the suspension days is the idea

3 that there is -- that does involve the use of

4 what is known as generally known as drug

5 paraphernalia.

6             Obviously, we had hoped to -- the

7 District subjectively had hoped to again have

8 gotten this matter resolved informally, but,

9 you know, the bottom line is that, you know,

10 we -- of those charges as a voluntary

11 agreement violation, it could -- the elements

12 are there where it could have been charged as

13 a normal case for an establishment violating

14 drug paraphernalia statute.

15             Any manner in which we believe

16 that the establishment is providing implements

17 that they know or have any ideas being used

18 for the ingestion of illegal controlled

19 substances, we believe that it's a higher type

20 of an offense.

21             So based upon that, that's the

22 reason we are recommending the six day
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1 suspension.  We, you know, didn't state any

2 recommendations regarding what days should be

3 stayed, but I'll leave that to the Board's

4 discretion, in terms of whether it's a full

5 six days or if any of that is split up.

6             But for the fact that it's drug

7 paraphernalia and it's used for -- it

8 supplements for the use of controlled

9 substances, we believe it is a more serious

10 offense than if it's just a normal no ABC

11 manager offense.

12             And furthermore, bluntly the fact

13 that the establishment has not done or made

14 any attempts to even come to the Board and

15 even show up or show that they really are

16 having any idea of being in compliance with

17 the law or the compliance with the Board's

18 procedures, we believe that's also an element

19 that the Board should consider in terms of

20 penalty.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

22 Okay.  Are there other questions?  Mr.
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1 Alberti?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Mr. Adams.  I

3 just want to clarify something you said.  I

4 think by you comment, you said this was their

5 second secondary.  And by my counting of the

6 history, I have it as a third secondary.

7             And since you mentioned it and

8 it's on the record, I kind of want to make

9 sure we have that straight.  I mean, we can

10 take -- the Board can take a look at this when

11 we deliberate.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Sure.  Let me -- I do

13 have the investigative history. 

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But I have three

15 items on the investigative history.

16             MR. ADAMS:  I have --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Two of them were

18 adjudicated prior to this offense.  And both

19 of those were secondaries.

20             MR. ADAMS:  I apologize, sir, that

21 is correct.  There are --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I just
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1 wanted to make sure it's a third offense and

2 there wasn't any conflict in the record. 

3 Okay.

4             MR. ADAMS:  There is no conflict

5 in the record.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

7             MR. ADAMS:  And so actually what

8 I'll do is I'll amend my recommendation for

9 fine, since this is a third.  I'll ask for

10 $1,000 for each of the offenses.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  My second

12 question is on the days of suspension.  One of

13 them, obviously, is served because it's a

14 previous violation.  For the additional five

15 for this case, did you say -- did you give a

16 recommendation on how many should be served.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  Well, I -- no, I

18 did not provide a recommendation on how many

19 should be served.  I'll leave it to the

20 Board's discretion.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

22 Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

2 Any other questions?  Okay.  Then the evidence

3 offered by the Government has been admitted

4 into evidence.  And I'm going to close the

5 record, at this time.

6             Mr. Adams, do you want to file

7 proposed findings of fact and conclusions of

8 law?

9             MR. ADAMS:  I would -- no, I'll

10 waive.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Waive.  Okay. 

12 Hold on a second.

13             Okay.  Then you can expect an

14 order within 90 days.

15             MR. ADAMS:  All right.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I'm just

17 going to read the Open Meeting instructions.

18             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

19 Beverage Control Board for the District of

20 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

21 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

22 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting
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1 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

2 our counsel on Case No. 12-CMP-00062, Montana

3 Liquors, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open

4 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

5 deliberating upon this case for the reasons

6 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

7 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

8             Is there a second?

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks

11 has seconded the motion.  And I'll take a roll

12 call vote on the motion.

13             Mr. Brooks?

14             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

18 agrees.

19             Mr. Silverstein?

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

22             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones

2 agrees.  That vote is 5-0-0.

3             I hereby give notice that the ABC

4 Board will hold a closed meeting in the ABC

5 Board conference room today pursuant to the

6 Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and issue

7 an order within 90 days.

8             Okay.  And that concludes this

9 hearing.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

12 very much.  And I don't believe we have any

13 other cases on the calendar for this morning,

14 so that concludes this morning's calendar.

15             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing

16 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at

17 11:37 a.m.)

18

19

20

21

22
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